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Lord Bew

Good morning, everyone, and welcome.  On behalf of the Committee on Standards in Public Life, I am really grateful to you for coming this morning to the launch of our Report on Intimidation in Public Life, which includes the 2017 election, but not simply the 2017 election, in an attempt to be a broader discussion of these issues; and it is not by accident that it begins with a quote from Jo Cox’s maiden speech reminding us that we have more in common than that which divides us.  We are very delighted that people are here this morning.  I do want to thank you for coming.  I want to thank Carolyn Quinn, who is going to chair our discussion this morning and I want to thank our panellists, Brendan Cox, David Evans and Professor Rosie Campbell, who will be giving us their views in a few minutes’ time.

I just want to say one thing.  The Committee did become convinced that there was something new and bad happening here, to put this very simply.  We have a number of people and, indeed, on our Committee we are fortunate to have Margaret Beckett, who has long experience in British public life, and a number of other people who spoke to use and advised us, all of whom said that something had happened in recent times and it is related to social media, which is making the situation significantly worse.  Politics is always a rough trade and we are not, in any sense, assuming it should be anything other than a rough trade, but intimidation and the level of vile abuse that has been going on in recent times is something that is new.  We were shocked by the degree of misogynistic, racist, anti-Semitic abuse that we encountered.  We were shocked to find that candidates and their supporters were physically threatened.  We were shocked by the proliferation of death threats and threats of sexual violence.  In many ways, for the Committee this was a chilling experience.  

We have tried our best to follow the best codes and traditions of the Committee on Standards, which is to follow the evidence.  We have certainly tried to speak to a wide range of people on all sides of the political debate in this country.  We hope it is, at the minimum, a vivid picture of where we are.  We have made recommendations in the field of social media.  We do not believe for a minute that there is a simple silver bullet in this area, but it is true to say that the Committee did have moments of frustration in our discussions with the social media companies – a point that I am sure will come up again.  Perhaps more importantly, we have also made recommendations for the parties in Westminster.  We know the difficulties and we have already seen in the debate that has gone on today in the papers what the difficulties are, but we very much hope to see the parties come together.  What we really need here is an agreed code before another general election, with the party leaderships agreeing about what is acceptable behaviour and what is not. 

I commend the Report to you.  There are other discussions in there about electoral law and there is quite a lot of discussion about the police.  Jane Ramsey, our Committee member who has done so much valuable work on this Report, will describe in more detail some of the content of the Report.  I simply want to register the point again that I hope that for one day or something like that we can step aside from the all engulfing nature of the Brexit debate and just realise that something is happening.  Brendan Cox, when I talked to him, the first thing he said to me was about the danger of the degradation and coarsening of our public debate.  It is vitally important, if we want to have diversity in our public life and the traditional virtues of British public debate, which has always been a raucous public debate, if we want to retain those traditional virtues, that we stop for a moment and reflect on what has happened and see if there are measures that Parliament could take that would make the situation better.

Thank you.

Jane Ramsey

Good morning, everybody.  The first thing to say, for those of you who do not know, is that we are an independent, nonpartisan Committee and we believe our review is the most authoritative, well evidenced document on this issue.  We present a full body of evidence in the Report showing the extent and seriousness of the problem.  We have heard evidence of intimidation from a wide range of public office holders, including councillors, police and crime commissioners, judges, journalists, amongst others and, of course, parliamentary candidates and MPs.  I would like to reiterate Lord Bew’s thanks to all those who contributed to our review and, in particular, those who were relaying to us very upsetting and distressing personal intimidation that they have suffered.

The Report addresses the role of the main players, social media, the law, policing and prosecution and political parties, and we propose a package of recommendations for both immediate and longer term action.  The Report also addresses the need for everyone to take responsibility for changing our public political culture and the role of leadership in opposing and reporting intimidation and in setting high ethical standards.  Our recommendations stand as a package and only with serious and concerted action will this issue be resolved.  The Report is absolutely nonpartisan.  This is an issue that affects candidates, people in public life and MPs across the political spectrum.  The Report, finally, considers the risk to diversity, particularly in those willing to stand for public office, freedom of speech and debate and to our representative democracy if action is not taken.

Turning to the main recommendations.  Intimidation, as Paul said, is not a new phenomenon, but its scale and intensity, which has been accelerated by social media, is a serious issue.  Not enough has been done to address this.  We experience frustration and exasperation with the three big social media companies’ lack of proactive action and their failure, in particular, apparently, to collect data on report and take down of online intimidation when it has been reported to them.  We spoke to the social media companies and we are clear that they need to take more responsibility for addressing intimidation on their platforms.

We have collected evidence and deliberated on the platform and publisher debate and have determined that the current legislation is clearly out of date.  Social media companies are not simply platforms for the content that others post, they play a role in shaping and curating what users see, especially due to recent developments in technology.  Therefore, we recommend that Government should legislate to shift the balance of liability for illegal content to the social media companies, away from them just being passive platforms for illegal content.  This will drive change to the way social media companies operate in combatting illegal behaviour online in the UK.  

The social media companies also need to take more steps to take intimidatory content down as quickly as possible.  In particular, the Committee is deeply concerned about the apparent failure of Google, Facebook and Twitter to collect performance data on the functioning of both their report and takedown processes.  This seems extraordinary given the companies’ dependency on data collection in every other aspect of their business.  In an age where companies, government departments and organisations accept transparency as a normal part of business, it is also time that social media companies did the same.  Their lack of transparency on the takedown and reporting mechanisms is part of the problem.

We also recommend a popup social media reporting team for elections.  We recognise that during election campaigns political debate and discussion online can become particularly heated, which leads to, it seems, intimidatory behaviour against candidates and their supporters.  Those in positions of leadership in political parties must set the right tone, take greater responsibility for their members’ behaviour and put processes in place to investigate and take action against those who engage in intimidatory behaviour.  Leaders across the political spectrum must be clear that they have no tolerance for this sort of behaviour in their party, wherever it occurs.  They must work together to combat the issue.  This is why we recommend a jointly enforced code of conduct for the members of political parties, which must be in place for the next general election.  Parties can take steps to set aside partisan differences to combat the important issue of intimidation in our public life.

More consistency is needed by police forces.  Especially around election times, intimidation of candidates must be taken more seriously.  Intimidation of parliamentary candidates poses a severe threat to the democratic process.  We recommend that the Government should consult on the introduction of a new offence in electoral law of intimidating parliamentary candidates and party campaigners.  This would highlight the seriousness of the issue, result in more appropriate sanctions and act as a deterrent.  Public debate must, of course, allow for robust and significant political disagreement – and the Committee are in no doubt about that – and allow others to express that point of view.  All those in public life need to demonstrate their opposition to intimidation and call it out and report it when they see it.  It is clear there needs to be a shift in the tone of public life.  The print and broadcast media organisations also have a role to play in this.  Journalists, broadcasters and editors need to do more to consider how the content they create might incite intimidation.  

Finally, collaborative and concerted action is needed immediately.  We will be actively monitoring and reviewing progress on these recommendations.  Failure to make a serious attempt to take on board the important recommendations we are making would represent a betrayal of those who have shared often highly personal and distressing experiences of intimidation in the course of our review, including those who have said to us that they either will not stand again having experienced the abuse they have or know of people who will not stand in elections because of the intimidation that they see candidates suffering.

Thank you.

Carolyn Quinn
Let me introduce now the panel who will be addressing a few words to you and then questions will be taken from you, so if there is somebody you want to address a particular question to, then please do after we have heard from each of our panellists.

First, Professor Rosie Campbell from Birkbeck University of London; she led and is finalising a survey of candidates from 2015 and 2017.  

David Evans is Director of Policy and Community at BCS.  You may know that as the British Computer Society; it is a chartered body, a charity for people working in IT and computing.  The idea is to set standards and try to encourage people to work ethically. 

Brendan Cox, whose Jo Cox Foundation of course commemorates, honours, works on behalf of those causes that your wife, Jo, would be wedded to were she with us here today.  As Lord Bew said, the Report opens with those words from Jo Cox, ‘While we celebrate our diversity, what surprises me time and time again as I travel around the constituency is that we are far more united and have far more in common than that which divides us.’.

Let us hear first from Professor Rosie Campbell.

Professor Campbell

Thank you.  As already said, I led an ESRC funded candidate survey in 2015 and 2017 with colleagues at UCL and Strathclyde.  The evidence that we have submitted that is included in this Report, I must caveat, is very early data.  In 2015, 57% of candidates responded to our survey, but by the time we made our submission in September, we were at 26%, so there is a note of caution around the data and around the finding, as we are still getting more data in that the findings could change somewhat.  However, based on that, we found that 32% of the candidates who responded to our survey had experienced some kind of inappropriate behaviour and 32% of that group were fearful as a result.  We also found that women experienced more inappropriate or abusive behaviour than men, with 37% of women candidates having experienced this kind of abuse compared to 30% of men.  The gender divide is more stark if we look at how fearful candidates reported being; 21% of male candidates reported being fearful about the kind of abuse they had received compared to 51% of women candidates.

At the point that we presented our evidence, we only had 31 BME candidates who had responded, so we cannot really break that data down, but we will do later on.

One of the things that came out very strongly in the qualitative data – we had open ended questions – was that candidates were particularly put off when abuse and intimidation affected family members and their staff.  This was something that came out over and over again, that the abuse moved from the candidate to those around them and that is something that we found particularly troubling.

We did also find a party difference in terms of Conservative candidates seemed to be more likely to have experienced abuse; 68% of Conservative candidates reported having experienced abuse compared to 25% of Labour candidates.  As I said, this is based on early data, so we are cautious about that finding.

When talking to candidates about abuse, it is quite common for candidates to have normalised this experience.  Those candidates, particularly those who are perhaps running in winnable seats and have progressed in their career, say this is part of the terrain.  As you dig further, you find out that they have quite often experienced quite horrific things and I am very grateful that the Report has drawn attention to the fact that this may put off people who are not yet at that level, who are thinking about getting involved in politics but have not yet developed the resilience or the skills to cope with this and nor should they have to.  I am very grateful that you have framed harassment and abuse as deliberately trying to deter entrance into politics.  There are sufficient barriers to entrance into politics as it stands without adding this kind of abuse to the mix and so I think that is incredibly helpful.  

We are in a situation where politics has become more polarised than it has been in recent years.  In some ways that is good, it gives voters a real choice and perhaps we see increases in youth participation.  The potential downside of that is if we become polarised but start to dehumanise our opponents and start to look at their views as if they are evil rather than just seeing the argument from a different point of view.  That is sometimes when some of this abuse creeps in and so I really commend the Report for suggesting that the parties need to take a leadership role in this regard, because 32% of candidates – it seems to be the magic number – also reported having received abuse from members of opposing parties.  This is something that really needs to be challenged in order to protect and encourage our democracy to grow.

Carolyn Quinn

Rosie, thank you.  David, would you like to say a few words?

David Evans

Sure, thank you.  For those of you who do not know BCS, we are a professional organisation and we deal with lots of issues, from computing education to cybersecurity.  We found ourselves pulling on a thread a couple of years ago on how social media was affecting politics and it has taken us to some interesting places.  Last year, we held some fringe events with Demos at party conferences and found that if you lifted the lid on this, there was an awful lot of really quite distressing human stories and there was definitely something that was going on here.

If you look at the Report and you read it all the way through, as I have, you see the vast complexities of the issues that are brought out, everything from freedom of speech and democracy to freedom of the press, commercial liability incentives, machine learning, human behaviour.  Everything is there, this is really a very interwoven and complex topic and if you do take the time to read all of the Report, which I think you should, you will see that the Committee have, in a very rapid process, given a very principled treatment to this.  That is not the same as saying that all these recommendations, in hindsight, in 10 years, will be right, but there are some absolutely incontrovertible, principled arguments in here.

One is that this is a real problem.  This is a huge problem.  This is a problem at scale that threatens the functioning of our society at the moment.  If you take and accept that, then there is a response that is required.  

Another most important aspect of this is to talk about how we work together to solve it.  There are many reasons for us to take this news, wedge issues, to get political gain, to get commercial gain, but in fact, as an organisation, what we stand for is people and ethics in technology.  The thing that I want to say that is, perhaps, a little less obvious is that there are real people who work for these organisations and they care about their children too, they care about their society too.  What may not be so obvious to people is the dawning realisation and the discussion that is going on amongst those people, none of them set out to threaten our democracy.  Therefore, as well as making sure that people know that they need to respond, we need to give them the means to do so.  We have been trying to encourage people to do that and I am pleased to say that the major social media platforms, technology companies are very keen to enter into discussions and we are also talking to the political parties about how we can do that.  It is beholden on us, in this room, to create a space where people can do the right thing, because nobody sets out to cause this kind of harm.  You have to be a very cold, hard person not to be moved by these stories and you have to be very foolish not to see how we all suffer if we do not solve these problems.  We want to create that opportunity.  There are many reasons not to and there are opportunities to fix it.

Speaking as the technologists’ professional body, give us that opportunity to do the right thing is what I say to everyone else and, speaking as an organisation that puts the public first not our membership, we will make sure that we play our part in policing that and in encouraging that.  

Throughout all this discussion, throughout much of what we discover when we talk about how society and technology are interacting, everyone feels powerless.  The people in the organisations are doing things that they do not want to do, we find people in political parties who, despite their huge power, do not feel that they have the opportunity to change these things.  It is because we seem to have lost our ability in the social media age to work together constructively.  Therefore, we need to build that culture in our response and lead on those values of working together and collaborating for the public interest.  That might sound colossally naïve and unrealistic, but it is also the only way that we are going to make a difference to this problem.

Thank you.

Carolyn Quinn

David, thank you, very much.  Brendan.

Brendan Cox

Thank you.  Thank you very much for this Report, I think it is incredibly important and a very well researched and well evidenced Report.  The reason this matters comes through in lots of the quotes.  I was just leafing through it a second ago.  Jess Phillips is a good friend of mine and I just read her quote about how, in response to some writing she did about the rights of women, somebody emailed her saying that they wished that she had come home to find her two sons hanging from a tree.  Everybody can appreciate what impact that has on you, as an individual, just at a very human level.  

For me, when Jo was elected, Jo was very thin skinned.  She was used to everybody liking her, she was much nicer than me and than most people and so she had always had a very good rapport with people.  Suddenly, she found people online who absolutely hated her, knowing absolutely nothing about her.  She found that very difficult to deal with.  My initial response to that was not entirely sympathetic, I am sad to say.  My assumption was, I think, similar to a lot of the public’s assumption, which is this is just words, it is just idiots who have been given a microphone in the age that we are now living in and we should just filter it out.  For me, the moment where I realised how wrong that response was was in the aftermath of the Syria debate, where Jo took a different line from her party.  I looked at her social media feed and the amount of misogyny and hatred was huge and just reading it, I felt, for the first time, that sense of powerlessness and anxiety that Jo felt in response to that abuse that she received.  She is by no means an exception.  As the Report says, it is particularly targeted at women, but it is not only targeted at women.  I think she probably got more than many other people, but nevertheless it is certainly something that is just part of politics now.  Jo stopped running her own social media feed as a result of that.  That was then coupled with a series of text messages that she received, which the police investigated and, I believe, prosecuted on the basis of, and that was before the event of 16 June 2016. 

Obviously, all this matters on a very personal level, but it is also something that matters hugely on a political level.  This is something that will drive out some of the best candidates that we need to revitalise public life.  It matters because it shuts down the openness with which our politics should be conducted and it matters because, in particular, the diversity of the candidates that we have will be reduced through this process.  It matters for all of those reasons.

My three thoughts on briefly reviewing the Report and thinking about this are as follows.  One thing that is really important is we have to avoid seeing this in a silo.  This is not just about something that is happening in Parliament; this is something that is happening in society.  There is a coarsening of the public debate, which is certainly directed towards our elected representatives, but is much broader within society, so we should not imagine we can solve this in a vacuum.

The second thing is that we all have a responsibility.  This is about how public debate is carried out and, in this, the Report identifies everybody from social media companies to the law and to the media, but we all have a personal responsibility.  There is a danger, as we were hearing, of a degree of political polarisation and people increasingly living in deeper and deeper, narrower and narrower silos, becoming more self-indulgent in their indignation, more critical, more antagonistic towards attitudes that are not their own.  We all have a responsibility, as individuals, to think about how we engage in debate and reach out to people who disagree with us, but disagree with us for reasons of good faith.

The final thing is just to underline the gravity of this.  What is happening in this debate is not just about Parliament, it is not just about our country; there is something that is much wider going on in our western societies at the moment, which is already seeing democracies begin to crumble.  In Hungary, you are seeing essentially the end of liberal democracy; in Poland, it is going fast in the same direction; in France, one third of voters voted for a fascist party in the last election.  The reason this is so important is because it connects with something that is much deeper and even more important, which is the survival and functioning of our liberal democracy.  That sounds very grand, but it is all caught up in these debates.  My note of optimism is that we can all do something about it.  The way this will change is not by absolving ourselves of responsibility and pointing at others or other institutions, but by us all taking personal responsibility. 

Carolyn Quinn

Thank you very much.  Well, there we are, you have heard from the panel and the Report, so are there questions that you would like to ask?  If you have a particular question, do say.  It would be nice to hear who you are as well when you put your question, so feel free, fire away.

Rt Hon Peter Riddell CBE, Commissioner for Public Appointments

The question I want to pose is, looking through your recommendations they are heavily targeted at elections, but a lot of the abuse, particularly as Brendan Cox was just talking about, is post-election, so I just wonder about the balance there.  Also, given what Rosie was saying about what happens with candidates, it is not just when an election is called, it is when they are selected and so on.  How do you draw the line between continuing intimidation, indeed, of the activities of MPs when they are in the House, as over Syria and whatever, and specifically in elections, which seems to be, understandably, the focus of your specific legal recommendations?

Lord Bew

It is a really serious, substantive point, Peter, and it is not that we are unaware that this is a continuing process.  We are recommending, as it were, a future action, that parties come together and one would hope that if that happened – and you can see already – I am happy with the press discussion of this document this morning, I never imagined it was going to be easy – people saying things in a different tone.  Part of the answer and what we are trying to bring about is a change of mood in mainstream politics, which would also deal with, I know exactly what you mean, there is a certain pattern of internal intimidation buzzing along every day and so that is part of the answer to you.  That is how we hope it will work out.  You do have to remember, in a sense, what we were asked to do, which is to look at the intimidation in public life, but the reference to the last election was explicitly in the request that came from Number 10.  It is not limited just to that and I am very glad that the wording is not limited just to that, because it allows us to deal with a wider spectrum of issues in a way that, if we had not done so, would have greatly weakened the Report, but it is also, I have to confess, partly the logic of the particular request we received.

If I could just add a footnote to that.  I was not ecstatic when I first heard that the Prime Minister was thinking about such a report.  The reason is that I could see that so many of these matters are contentious and, inevitably, divisive, for entirely understandable reasons.  There are different versions across the political spectrum in Westminster of what the real problem is and who is most to blame. However, the reason why I think the Committee did the right thing and the Committee as a whole agreed, after a lot of conversation, to deal with this issue is this: that you cannot abstractly defend the Nolan principles of honesty, integrity, selflessness, objectivity and so on, many of which dictators claim, have done in the past and will do so in the future.  These principles, whilst they are fine principles, require for their vitality and effectiveness to co-exist alongside a liberal democracy, a functioning, relatively decent – and it is always only relatively decent – liberal democracy.  It seemed to me that it was an impossible position for the Committee on Standards to say, ‘We piously defend these principles.  Do not come to us with your rough problems or rough politics.’.  That is why we have tried to do it and to be evidence based, objective and fair, but we knew it was going to be a difficult piece of work and that there was no silver bullet, and you have located one of the non-silver bullets.

Danny Stone MBE, Director, Anti-Semitism Policy Trust

We provide the secretariat to the All Party Group Against Anti-Semitism.  Thank you for the Report, really important and welcome recommendations in here.  My question is whether there is an action plan going forward.  Have you solicited commitments from political parties?  Will you be reviewing progress in a year’s time, say, about how far you have come?  How will you be dealing with that going forward?

Jane Ramsey

Yes, there is an action plan.  You will see that with each of the recommendations we have given a timescale in which we recommend that either the Government, in terms of legislation, or others take the relevant actions and we will be following them all up.  We have not agreed the exact timescale, but at least in about a year’s team we will be looking to see what progress has been made on all of them.

Dr Jonathan Rose, De Montfort University

I am interested, in a general sense, in some of the recommendations.  I have not had chance yet to read the Report.  I agree entirely that there is a problem.  I would not stand to be a candidate.  I would not want to go into that, so I agree entirely there is a problem, but I wonder how you are going to divide between what is, in a sense, illegitimate intimidation and what is legitimate criticism expressed in the wrong way.  Some of the examples that people have given are, clearly, already crimes; they should be prosecuted, I agree.  Some of the examples people have given are legitimate criticisms expressed in the wrong way by people who feel they do not have power and when they say, ‘I hate that person because they are corrupt’ they are expressing a sincerely held belief.  They believe politicians are on the take; they believe they do not use public money wisely; they believe they take bribes.  Yes, they express it in the wrong way, but how on earth are you going divide between those two things, especially if you are hoping to do it algorithmically?  Otherwise you end up silencing people who want to engage in the process, who might become more extreme.

Brendan Cox

I cannot talk to the detailed recommendations of the Report, but there is a clear difference between people expressing strongly held beliefs passionately and people driving hatred and incitement to violence against people.  I agree with you that there is already a set of laws that cover some of those things, but it is also about the political culture.  Where you create an environment where political leaders call each other crooks or call each other liars, I think that gives licence to breed a culture where everybody assumes the worst of each other.  If you look at the trajectory since the 1950s, you had this very problematically deferential culture towards office holders and that was as big problem, in that you had assumptions that these people were better than us and there was a lot of cap doffing.  What has happened since then has been that that deferential society has given way to a critical society and now we are moving from a critical society into a cynical society, and it is that that we should push back on.  That is something that is not only about policing or only about what people say on social media; it is about the role that political leaders, journalists and others who have a particular responsibility in public life have to show leadership, which is to disagree with people vehemently on the issues they disagree about, but not to attack the individual, not to say things that are untrue, not to go down the Trumpian route of politics, because that leads to a culture where violence festers first in language, but then also in reality.

David Evans

This is one of the really difficult issues to address and the hope that I have is that, in some sense, as a society we have addressed this before and it is a new domain that we have to address it again in.  We have rules around how we publish stuff; if you threaten to rape someone that is a crime and we have a means to deal with that.  The opportunity for us is to create an innovation space about how we solve this.  It would be a total misreading of this Report to assume that they are saying the only thing that matters is taking intimidatory content off the platforms and that any other consideration is, therefore, secondary.  We have inadvertently created systems that give a lot of behavioural support to behaviour that, in summation, we do not like and, in some cases, is illegal.  If we are careful about it and we work together, we may be able to create new systems that operate to create less incentive for that without damaging important things like free speech.  If you take free speech as an example, that is an incredibly important thing and something that we all share and the Committee, I am sure, would say was essential to our democracy.  However, that is not the same as being able to make sure that you can get lots of people to bombard an individual so that they have to see it morning, noon and night.  That is the kind of space that we need to operate in and we do not have an answer for that, other than that these are the things that we have to tackle together.

Jane Ramsey

One of the great benefits, for example, of social media is that it enables people and all users to engage more powerfully in our democracy directly with their elected representatives or the person in public life they want to talk to.  It is not that difficult to spot intimidation.  We are not talking about the general knockabout in politics, where people are talking to each other in the way, as my mother would say, ‘He is not very well brought up, is he, talking like that?’.  We are not talking about that sort of thing.  We are talking about the kind of evidence we have had where people in public life, including not just MPs but local councillors, police and crime commissioners, will say that pictures have been posted on social media saying, ‘These are your children and this is them going into school.  We know where you live, we know where your daughter lives.’.  You can recognise intimidation, it is not that difficult and obviously most of that sort of behaviour would be harassment or other sorts of criminal activity and threats to your person if it was happening in the real world and you can report that to the police and they will act.  What is harder is if you are getting that and also, in terms of the coarsening in public life, there is a quote from the Speaker, who said to us – a bit like Brendan’s point – what he would prefer was that politicians played the ball not the man or woman.  That is obviously an ideal position.  Journalists, understandably, prefer the knockabout and do not object to that, but that is not what we are talking about here.  We are talking about behaviour that is intended, whether online or offline, to stop people expressing a view, questioning other people or even their right to stand for election.  It is a very different beast and I do not think it is that difficult to identify.

Carolyn Quinn

Jane, you say in your Report that you want the legislation to come in to shift liability away from social media companies being passive platforms, but of course they argue that the amount of information that they are dealing with, the amount of material that is going out 24 hours a day, minute by minute, can they really be blamed and take liability if some material still gets out there?

Jane Ramsey

I take the point, absolutely, but if you look at what happens if commercially sensitive information goes online or copyright breaches are made online in all sorts of fora, they get taken down really quickly.  As a Committee, we would like the social media companies to aspire to that level of speed of takedown once something has been posted.

David Evans

What would be very bad is if we suddenly made the organisations in charge of what is allowed online and the censors for all of us.  What would be very good is if we found a way of interfering and reducing this intimidation and reducing its impact, so that we can conduct politics properly.  Those are the kinds of things that we have to head towards and avoid.

Professor Tim Bale, Queen Mary University of London

I have a question for Lord Bew on that first recommendation about shifting liability.  I just wondered if you could tell us a little more about your decision to recommend legislation rather than some kind of voluntary code of conduct.  I would also like you to comment on the fact that, in this case, your timeframe is on exiting the EU.  Could this still happen even if that does not happen?  If that does not happen because we have some sort of transition period for two to five years, could it still be done anyway?

Lord Bew

Thanks very much, Tim.  I will just take the last bit first, if that is alright.  What underlies Tim’s point is that one of the restraints on Parliament dealing with this, as the German Parliament has found out, is the ecommerce directive of 2000, which is now 17 years old and is, at some level, not really appropriate to where we are now, when these companies were much smaller, their weight generally in social and political life was much less and their resources were much less.  There is an issue there in and around the role of that particular directive and its apparent capacity to restrain change.  However, this Committee took a very firm view that regardless of that, regardless of whether we leave the European Union or, in the end, do not, this is a matter for immediate discussion.  It is not saying, ‘Oh look, a couple of years down the road you may have options that you do not currently have.’.  It is saying that right now this should be addressed and that is the clear line.

That partly answers the first part of your question of why did we decide on legislation, very reluctantly on my part – during the time I have been chairman we have never recommended legislation and previous chairmen of this Committee were also pretty reluctant to.  There were occasions, for example, when we did the document on lobbying about three and a half, four years ago, I was really very tempted.  There are certain provisions in there that, I would argue, anticipate some of the problems we have had in the last three or four years and anticipate them in a serious way.  I was very tempted to start pushing for legislation.  I took the view that this is, on the whole, an example of a committee exceeding what its legitimate bounds of influence are and it is important to be restrained and save a stronger statement for when it is really important.  If we had encountered better takedown, better performance data in the course of our discussions, we would not be making this sort of recommendation.  Ultimately, of course, it is Parliament’s decision, but that is the reason why.  You are perfectly entitled to say perhaps this goes a step too far and traditionally the Committee have not used that sort of language, but we felt the combination of circumstances required us to say something a little different and stronger at this moment.

Carolyn Quinn

You are still saying you recommend legislation whether or not Brexit happens, whether or not transition happens.

Lord Bew

Yes.  It would be ridiculous not to point out that Brexit may happen and it is ridiculous not to point out that has implications for this particular EU directive and it is acknowledged in our Report, but it is not the position of the Committee.  The Committee’s view is that this is something that should be discussed straight away regardless of Brexit happening or not happening or the long term fate of the EU directive.

Amy Binns, University of Central Lancashire

I contributed some data to the review.  My question also relates to that first recommendation on legislation.  I would be interested to know how you feel that legislation is going to play out in an international setting, given that most of these countries do not aspire to British values, they aspire to American values, which are quite different.  Obviously, it has much more far reaching implications than only the intimidation of MPs and I would be interested in hearing the Committee’s thoughts on that.

Jane Ramsey

I should not pretend that I am an expert either on internet law or international social media law, but we are making a recommendation to the Government and it is for the Government then to work out how it is going to work internationally, would be my immediate answer.  We do not have any suggestion, by the way, that the majority of the abuse that people receive here in public life comes from anywhere other than the UK and it will be interesting to see the data from the social media companies around what is not from the UK.  

In terms of legislation, you know that Germany, which has no intention, as far as I know, of leaving the European Union, at the moment, anyway, have takedown legislation that they have already put into place and is working operationally.

David Evans

We should not be jingoistic, but one of our greatest exports is our legal system and we have a strong financial sector and legal sector off the back of it.  The reason for that is because UK law is regarded as pretty fair and reliable and we have an opportunity to lighthouse, from that point of view, and we have constructively exported our values through that means.  Therefore, whilst we have to not overstate our place in the world, if we can solve some of these issues in the UK, it will have an international influence and that has to be working internationally as well.

Dr Jane Martin, Committee on Standards in Public Life

I wanted to make a comment, if I may, on the previous questioner’s point, which might have been lost.  He raised the concern that somehow those who were frustrated with the system and wanted a voice and therefore perhaps expressed things in the wrong way were being silenced, perhaps unnecessarily.  I felt it was worth making the point that certainly was not part of the deliberations of the Committee.  It is worth saying and it is in the Report that one of our key concerns was that we all have the freedom to speak out and so it is very important that particularly those who are frustrated, perhaps, in the way in which they have been able to engage with the political system can still do that.  I just wanted to make that point.

Lord Bew

Thank you, Jane.

David Evans

The one thing I was going to say on the social media conversation – and Lord Bew, you mentioned this – is that we see that as a panacea.  The reality is that it has definitely exacerbated both polarisation and the ability of people to send threats directly, but this is not only a problem of social media, there is something much deeper going on here.  That does not mean that we should not address it, we absolutely should, but we should not pretend it is the only thing.  The two things I get equally frustrated by are, one, a danger of seeing social media companies as the only driver of this problem and, equally, the opposite problem of social media companies refusing to take responsibility and more responsibility for the content that they are profiling.  There is a responsibility on Government to have a much more proactive role in thinking about how social media companies are regulated, the role they are playing and the example we were talking about in Germany shows governments do have that within their responsibility.  It is within their gift, it is not something that is incredibly opaque or difficult, it is something that can happen, but let us not also pretend that that is the only way we can solve this problem or that, even if we solve that, this deals with everything.

Aimee Challenor, Green Party

What is the panel’s view on the abuse we are now seeing towards individuals before they even stand for Parliament or council, but within their own local parties, such as the recent horrific onslaught towards Lily Madigan, who became her constituency Labour Party’s Women’s Officer, who has been attacked on social media and in print press?

Carolyn Quinn

The point being how can you now tackle it?

Aimee Challenor

The point being that people are now being targeted before they even get anywhere close to standing for council or Parliament, but are now being targeted when they stand for constituency based roles in their own parties.

Carolyn Quinn

Rosie, you found that it is certainly off putting to people who are considering being candidates at all levels.

Professor Campbell

It relates to the broader point that this permeates the whole political system and why Lord Bew said that this did not just look at the slice of the election but looked more broadly and how, if these things are tolerated at the elite level, they can be, to some extent, condoned lower down.  I am sad to say I am not surprised by what you are saying, it is all part of the same phenomena and if we can start to tackle it.  The point that it is designed to put people off is very important to keep reiterating, because sometimes if individuals complain, it can be, ‘They are not tough enough, they need to have some resilience training’ and, ‘This is just what debate is like’.  In fact, it is very important that when that debate overreaches and steps into harassment and abuse, we are collective in saying, no, this is deliberately trying to deter certain kinds of people or certain people from participating.

Carolyn Quinn

Aimee, is it something that you have had personal experience of or you know people who have tried and then been put off?

Aimee Challenor

I have had personal experience, but I am thinking very recently, within the past few weeks, we are seeing in the media the targeted abuse of Lily Madigan, who became her constituency Labour Party’s Women’s Officer, a local role on a local executive, who has then been blasted nationally on social media and in printed newspapers and on newspapers’ websites.

Professor Robert Hazell, Constitution Unit, UCL

Carolyn, I wonder if I could address a question to some of the audience rather than the panel.

Carolyn Quinn

I do not know, how do the audience feel about that?

Professor Hazell

It goes back to the action plan.  We are fortunate today in having representatives of the mainstream media and social media here on your attendance list.  I saw Matt Tee from the Independent Press Standards Organisation (IPSO); I do not know whether his colleagues from Impress are also here.  We also, according to the list, have Hugh Guy from the Sun and Nick Pickles from Twitter.  I wonder if any of them would like to respond on the action they might consider in response to the recommendations in the Report.

Carolyn Quinn

There is an invitation for you.  Are any of the aforementioned here and would like to speak?

Professor Hazell

I have just been told that Simon Milner from Facebook is here as well.

Matt Tee, Independent Press Standards Organisation

The one recommendation in the Report, which I have quickly scanned, which is relevant to us is about regulators extending their codes to cover incitement.  Certainly the Editors’ Code has an annual review and I will make sure that it is considered in the next annual review.

Carolyn Quinn

Thank you.

Simon Milner, Facebook

Would you like me to say something?  

Carolyn Quinn

Simon Milner from Facebook, hello.

Simon Milner

Thank you very much for the question – I thought I might get away with it, my name is not on the list.  Certainly the Report shows there is a fundamental problem of disrespect and abuse in our politics and the Report also shows this plays out online and offline.  We agree with the Report that there is a shared challenge here, which everyone needs to rise to, including our company and our colleagues in other companies who are involved in this.  We are making significant investment in hiring more people who have expertise in these issues and people to handle reports when they come to us.  During the recent campaign, we did offer training to all 5,000 candidates and that training includes safety.  One of the features of it was, because it was a snap election, there was a scramble and, therefore, lots of candidates, understandably, were not able to take up that opportunity and, therefore, did not know that we did have a rapid response or, as you describe it in the Report, a popup unit.  We did not describe it like that, but we had that.  However, not many candidates made use of it and what the Report clearly shows is that there was abuse going on that, had they known about that and been able to report it to us, we could have acted on it more quickly.  There is lots for us to learn from this and we really appreciate the sense that this is a collective endeavour that is needed.

Carolyn Quinn

What about the prospect of legislation, though, Simon?  How do you greet that?

Simon Milner

We have not really had chance to properly review the rest of the Report, so I do not have a response on that at the moment.  We will, of course, respond in due course.

Bell Ribeiro Addy‏, Senior Political Adviser to Diane Abbott

Obviously, this report is extremely important to us, because of the level of abuse that Diane has faced over many years, but, in particular, over the past two years.  Just touching on some points that I have heard about the press and press regulation, which is one thing that has not been featured quite highly in the Report.  The focus is quite heavily on social media, which is appropriate given what has happened, but we personally find that there are spikes in abuse towards Diane after a press story.  One of the major issues with this is that often a press story can be factually incorrect, it is not meant to be a comment piece, it is meant to be a news piece and it is asserting something that she did not say.  In order to get the particular publication to change it we usually have to jump through quite a few hoops, by which time many people have seen it already because of social media.  I was wondering if there are any further thoughts on how we can control that.  I am very much for freedom of speech, freedom of the press, Diane is a libertarian by nature, as am I, but people’s freedom to say certain things should not negate our right to exist and work freely, which they have done, quite frankly, and it has all been done in the name of freedom of speech or freedom of the press to be able to comment or report something in such a vile and inciteful way.  

If I could just give one example, and I will name some press publications, if that is okay.  At the beginning of the year, Diane spoke at an event about Brexit and she started off by saying, ‘There will be many people in this room who voted for Brexit and if Tony Benn were alive he probably would have voted for Brexit.  I am a great admirer of Tony Benn and I know that nobody in this room who voted for Brexit is a racist.  However, the police have reported that since Brexit took place there has been an increase in racist attacks and it is believed that some people are using that as a reason to do it.’.  Three publications reported, ‘Diane Abbott says that all 18 million people who voted for Brexit are racist.’.  We were unable to get that changed in two of them, one did, and people still write to us about the time that Diane said that everybody who voted for Brexit is racist.  That week, we received an unprecedented amount of abuse because of those comments and they were untrue, so I want to know what the panel think, and the newspapers and IPSO, about what we can do to stop that false reporting that inevitably gives a culture that you can say whatever you like or puts forward information that is false and spurs on this kind of abuse. 

Carolyn Quinn

Thank you very much.  In this lovely spirit of transparency and openness and people talking frankly, I wonder, Matt Tee, if you would be able to respond to that from the Independent Press Standards Organisation.

Matt Tee

The very first clause of the Editors’ Code is a clause on accuracy.  Newspapers are required to be accurate.  If something is inaccurate, then somebody can complain to IPSO and we can take action about it.

Carolyn Quinn

On something like that particular case, where she is misquoted – 
Matt Tee

If someone is quoted as saying something they did not say, that is inaccurate.

Carolyn Quinn

What action would you then take?

Matt Tee

We would force the newspaper to publish an adjudication saying that they had published something that was inaccurate.

Carolyn Quinn

Has that happened in this particular case, I wonder?

Matt Tee

I am not aware of us having had a complaint about that particular case.

Carolyn Quinn

Right, well, there we are, so you could put a complaint in and you might do something on it.

Matt Tee

Yes.

Carolyn Quinn

Lord Bew, do you want to address this question as well?

Lord Bew

Very briefly, I would also like to address what Simon Milner said.  First, I do accept it is completely correct that the snap nature of the election did have an impact in terms of how the companies could operate and the candidates being inexperienced.  It definitely made the situation worse.  It is just one of those things, the consequence of a snap election.  That is a very fair point and I am very glad it was made and I welcome the spirit of his remarks in general.

We have not suggested that the only problem is social media.  We specifically refer to the responsibility of print media.  It was not just because we met you in Diane’s office that this thought occurred to us, it occurred to us before, but the Report is not simply about social media, it does talk about the responsibilities of print media.  It is as simple as that and it would be wrong, because of the emphasis there has been, understandably, in some of the recent reporting on social media, if that were forgotten.

Lee Scott, Former Member of Parliament

I was a Member of Parliament for 10 years and in local government for eight years before that.  I am not ashamed to say I did give evidence, I am proud I did and this is a great Report.  I covered every spectrum: on the dark web, I had people calling for me to be killed; I had people who approached me in the street and called me a ‘dirty Jew’ and said I should die; and people protesting outside my home, so just about everything that has been said here today.

My question is, and I think it was alluded to by someone earlier, that when you are a Member of Parliament or a councillor or in an election there is a certain element of protection given to you.  My last thing happened three weeks ago.  I am not in public office, I am just going about my life trying to get on with things and I had an anti-Semitic phone call a few weeks ago, because I have not changed my number from when I was an MP.  Is it possible that any of your recommendations cover that fact – and I have not read them all yet – that there should be something that encompasses whether you are an MP, not an MP, maybe never going to be an MP?  I will publicly say I will never stand for public office to be elected again, not from my point of view, but from putting my family through it.  It is just not fair on them and I do not have the right to do that.  In the recommendations to Government is there going to be something that protects everyone, whether you are a politician or not?

Lord Bew

Briefly, first, we are very grateful for your evidence, which you will see is quoted a number of times in our Report.  I am very grateful to you indeed.  

If I could just say something.  There are no new recommendations for the criminal law and we think the criminal law, with these matters, is, as far as we can see, strong enough.  The recommendation that is new is for electoral law and we thought long and hard about that, but we do think there are no new recommendations in this Report for criminal law.  Electoral law is slightly different, because – I do not want to be misunderstood – we feel that some of the people engaging in this have an objective in relation to elections and politics and if they were to discover that the cost would be too high or there would be drawbacks or if they behaved badly they might not be able to stand again or something like that, our hope would be that that would have an impact on bad behaviour during election campaigns.  There are no new recommendations for criminal law though.

Carolyn Quinn

I have to draw things to a close now, our time has run out, unless there is any other absolutely pressing question, but I am sure you could put it individually otherwise.  Thanks to everyone, to Rosie, David, Brendan, Jane and Lord Bew, for this Report.  There is lots to get our teeth into and digest, but good reading.  Thanks very much for coming and thanks, Lord Bew, again.

Lord Bew

Thank you all very much for coming.
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